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OFFICE OF CITY COUNCIL

SUITE 425, CITY HALL

117 W. DUVAL STREET

JACKSONVILLE FL  32202

904-630-1377

SEAPORT AND AIRPORT SPECIAL COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 10, 2009
4:00 P.M.

LYNWOOD ROBERTS ROOM

1ST FLOOR, CITY HALL

Attendance: Daniel Davis (Chair), Art Graham, Stephen Joost

Sarah Lane, Dianne Smith – ECAs; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Merriane Lahmeur – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman and Dylan Reingold - Office of General Counsel; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services; Alan Mosley – Mayor’s Office; Joe Wilhelm – Financial News and Daily Record; Eric Green, Tim Murphy and David Kauffman – Jaxport; Jim McCollum, John Clark and Bob Simpson – JAA; Patrick Victor – CDM; John Finotti – Access PR; Wayne Reed – RAM; Tom Waldeck and Randy Mock – CH2M Hill; Chuck Tamblyn – RS&H; Bill Cranford – Prosser Hallock; James Pearce - AECOM
The meeting was convened at 4:03 p.m.  

Chairman Davis stated that action on ordinance 2008-1055 regarding local preference in professional services procurement is being deferred while awaiting the outcome of the work of a recently established private sector committee that he has given the task of recommending best practices that the City might adopt in its professional services procurement to help develop and keep local jobs in the industry.  The body includes representatives of both locally headquartered and out-of-town companies with Jacksonville offices and he has great confidence that they will produce a good product that reflects the goal everyone shares – to preserve and build Jacksonville’s professional job base.
Infrastructure update
Chief Administrative Officer Alan Mosley made a presentation on the status of the City’s negotiations with the JTA for a transportation improvement program, particularly with respect to handling the impacts of the port expansion and attendant traffic.  Mr. Mosley stated that the City and JTA have been working for 2-3 months on ideas for funding the needed work, including a proposal to extend the current local option gas tax for additional years.  The current transportation program is funded primarily by three sources: the local option gas tax, the half-cent “tax for tolls” adopted in the late 1980s, and the half-cent Better Jacksonville Plan sales tax adopted in the early 2000s.  The half-cent sales taxes have generally not produced the rate of revenue growth that was projected when they were adopted, producing average growth rates of 3.5% per year instead of the 5% per year on which the original work programs were based.  The proposal being considered is to extend the duration of the local option gas tax from its current expiration in 2016 to 2039, along with a restructuring of the City’s contribution of sales tax revenue to the JTA for its operations of the mass transit system.  The effect of the two changes would be to provide additional revenue over 23 more years to complete all of the road projects in the Better Jacksonville Plan and to free up an immediate $50 million over the next 3 years to construct port-related road projects in the Heckscher Drive area to accommodate the new truck traffic resulting from the two new Jaxport terminals serving Mistui and Hanshin.
Council Member Joost questioned whether the gas tax is going to be a reliable funding source in the future as a combination of wildly fluctuating gasoline prices, the economic recession, and increasing vehicle fuel efficiency may combine to substantially depress gasoline consumption.  Mr. Mosley stated that he should be ready to present a funding proposal for the port-related road infrastructure to the committee in March.

Dredging update
Tim Murphy of the Jacksonville Port Authority informed the committee that the Army Corps of Engineers will be opening the proposals for the deepening of the Talleyrand channel from 38 to 40 feet very soon and will be announcing their selection in March.  The project has received funding of $2 million from Congress in FY08 and is hoping for an additional $5-8 million in FY09.  Jaxport is also looking to the federal stimulus package as a possible funding source toward the estimated $15 million total cost of the project, and will be in Washington on March 4th lobbying for both an allocation from the stimulus package and from the FY10 federal budget.
The Navy’s eventual dredging at the mouth of the river to accommodate a nuclear aircraft carrier will be something of a help but only at the mouth of the river and won’t do much to make the rest of the river ready for the post-Panamax generation of ships which will need at least 45 feet of depth in the channel from the mouth of the river to Talleyrand.  The dredging at the mouth of the river will be an easy and (relatively) inexpensive removal of loose sand to a nearby spoil disposal site and won’t involve rock removal and transportation of sediments to more distant disposal sites.

The Army Corps of Engineers may release its recommendation for the Mile Point project at the intersection of the Intracoastal Waterway with the St. Johns River sometime this month.  The two basic alternatives are 1) widen the main channel of the river to give loaded ships more, safer maneuvering room, or 2) rework the mouth of the Intracoastal Waterway on both sides of the river to alter the flow pattern of the currents in the area.  At present, due to the channel width and the strong currents, ships are limited by bar pilot regulations to entering or exiting the river in two 6-hour windows each day when the tide permits safe passage.  The federal government will pay 75% of the project and the local sponsor 25%.
Mr. Murphy told the committee that the Trapac/Mitsui terminal opened for business on time and slightly under budget and has been operating successfully thus far.  Because of the global recession the volume of container traffic is currently about one-third of what can be expected when the economy recovers to normal levels.

Concurrency update
John Clark, Executive Director of the Jacksonville Aviation Authority, explained that the JAA’s latest priority has been the pursuit of a clarification/expansion of the state’s definition of “aviation facility” as it relates to exemption from concurrency requirements.  The authority is hoping to get the state legislature to define “aviation facility” to include such items as an aircraft manufacturing facility.  Another possibility is that the state may suspend the application of concurrency standards for airports for the purpose of stimulating the economy and presenting the federal government with “shovel ready” projects that can be under construction within a matter of weeks.  The clarification of the concurrency exemption will have an impact on how quickly the Alenia permitting process can be accomplished.  

The JAA will soon be opening bids for the construction of a spec hangar at Cecil Commerce Center but is having difficulty finding a private operator to construct and operate the aircraft painting facility needed to service the Alenia project.  Because of the economic turmoil and the near-total halt of construction financing the City is unable to find a private developer interested in investing private capital in the project.  As a result the JAA may have to build the facility themselves and then hire a private operator to run the operation.
Council Member Graham announced that the Florida Department of Transportation and the Department of Community Affairs have created a task force, of which he is a member, to look at alternatives to reliance on impact fees and fair share agreements for developing and expanding roads and highways.  Some sort of “mobility fee” may be considered.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:43 p.m.
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